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Agreement for Psychotherapy Services
MINOR IN TREATMENT
In order to authorize mental health treatment for your child, you must have either 
sole or joint legal custody of your child.  If you are separated or divorced from the 
other parent of your child, please notify me immediately.  I will ask you to provide 
me with a copy of the most recent custody decree that establishes custody rights 
of you and the other parent or otherwise demonstrates that you have the right to 
authorize treatment for your child.

If you are separated or divorced from the child’s other parent, please be aware 
that it is my policy to notify the other parent that I am meeting with your child.  I 
believe it is important that all parents have the right to know, unless there are 
truly exceptional circumstances, that their child is receiving mental health 
evaluation or treatment.

One risk of child therapy involves disagreement among parents and/or 
disagreement between parents and the therapist regarding the child’s treatment.  
If such disagreements occur, I will strive to listen carefully so that I can 
understand your perspectives and fully explain my perspective.  We can resolve 
such disagreements or we can agree to disagree, so long as this enables your 
child’s therapeutic progress.  Ultimately, parents decide whether therapy will 
continue.  If either parent decides that therapy should end, I will honor that 
decision, unless there are extraordinary circumstances.  However, in most cases, 
I will ask that you allow me the option of having a few closing sessions with your 
child to appropriately end the treatment relationship. 

Individual Parent/Guardian Communications with Me

In the course of my treatment of your child, I may meet with the child’s parents/
guardians either separately or together.  Please be aware, however, that, at all 
times, my patient is your child – not the parents/guardians nor any siblings or 
other family members of the child.
If I meet with you or other family members in the course of your child’s treatment, 
I will make notes of that meeting in your child’s treatment records.  Please be 
aware that those notes will be available to any person or entity that has legal 
access to your child’s treatment record.  
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MANDATORY DISCOLSURES OF TREATMENT INFORMATION

In some situations, I am required by law or by the guidelines of my profession to 
disclose information, whether or not I have your or your child’s permission.  I 
have listed some of these situations below.

Confidentiality cannot be maintained when:
• Child patients tell me they plan to cause serious harm or death to 

themselves, and I believe they have the intent and ability to carry out this 
threat in the very near future.  I must take steps to inform a parent or 
guardian or others of what the child has told me and how serious I believe 
this threat to be and to try to prevent the occurrence of such harm.

• Child patients tell me they plan to cause serious harm or death to 
someone else, and I believe they have the intent and ability to carry out 
this threat in the very near future.  In this situation, I must inform a parent 
or guardian or others, and I may be required to inform the person who is 
the target of the threatened harm [and the police].

• Child patients are doing things that could cause serious harm to them or 
someone else, even if they do not intend to harm themselves or another 
person.  In these situations, I will need to use my professional judgment to 
decide whether a parent or guardian should be informed.

• Child patients tell me, or I otherwise learn that, it appears that a child is 
being neglected or abused--physically, sexually or emotionally--or that it 
appears that they have been neglected or abused in the past.  In this 
situation, I am [may be] required by law to report the alleged abuse to the 
appropriate state child-protective agency.

• I am ordered by a court to disclose information. 

Disclosure of Minor’s Treatment Information to Parents 

Therapy is most effective when a trusting relationship exists between the 
psychologist and the patient.  Privacy is especially important in earning and 
keeping that trust.  As a result, it is important for children to have a “zone of 
privacy” where children feel free to discuss personal matters without fear that 
their thoughts and feelings will be immediately communicated to their parents.  
This is particularly true for adolescents who are naturally developing a greater 
sense of independence and autonomy.

It is my policy to provide you with general information about your child’s 
treatment, but NOT to share specific information your child has disclosed to me 
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without your child’s agreement.  This includes activities and behavior that you 
would not approve of — or might be upset by — but that do not put your child at 
risk of serious and immediate harm.  However, if your child’s risk-taking behavior 
becomes more serious, then I will need to use my professional judgment to 
decide whether your child is in serious and immediate danger of harm.  If I feel 
that your child is in such danger, I will communicate this information to you.

Example: If your child tells me that he/she has tried alcohol at a few 
parties, I would keep this information confidential.  If you child tells me 
that he/she is drinking and driving or is a passenger in a car with a driver 
who is drunk, I would not keep this information confidential from you.  If 
your child tells me, or if I believe based on things I learn about your child, 
that your child is addicted to drugs or alcohol, I would not keep that 
information confidential.

Example: If your child tells me that he/she is having voluntary, protected 
sex with a peer, I would keep this information confidential.  If your child 
tells me that, on several occasions, the child has engaged in unprotected 
sex with strangers or in unsafe situations, I will not keep this information 
confidential. 

You can always ask me questions about the types of information I would 
disclose.  You can ask in the form of “hypothetical situations,” such as: “If a child 
told you that he or she were doing ________, would you tell the parents?”

Even when we have agreed to keep your child’s treatment information 
confidential from you, I may believe that it is important for you to know about a 
particular situation that is going on in your child’s life.  In these situations, I will 
encourage your child to tell you, and I will help your child find the best way to do 
so.  Also, when meeting with you, I may sometimes describe your child’s 
problems in general terms, without using specifics, in order to help you know how 
to be more helpful to your child.

Disclosure of Minor’s Treatment Records to Parents

Although the laws of California may give parents the right to see any written 
records I keep about your child’s treatment, by signing this agreement, you are 
agreeing that your child or teen should have a “zone of privacy” in their meetings 
with me, and you agree not to request access to your child’s written treatment 
records.
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Parent/Guardian Agreement Not to Use Minor’s Therapy Information/Records in 
Custody Litigation

When a family is in conflict, particularly conflict due to parental separation or 
divorce, it is very difficult for everyone, particularly for children.  Although my 
responsibility to your child may require my helping to address conflicts between 
the child’s parents, my role will be strictly limited to providing treatment to your 
child.  You agree that in any child custody/visitation proceedings, neither of you 
will seek to subpoena my records or ask me to testify in court, whether in person 
or by affidavit, or to provide letters or documentation expressing my opinion 
about parental fitness or custody/visitation arrangements.  

Please note that your agreement may not prevent a judge from requiring my 
testimony, even though I will not do so unless legally compelled.  If I am required 
to testify, I am ethically bound not to give my opinion about either parent’s 
custody, visitation suitability, or fitness.  If the court appoints a custody evaluator, 
guardian ad litem, or parenting coordinator, I will provide information as needed, 
if appropriate releases are signed or a court order is provided, but I will not make 
any recommendation about the final decision(s).  Furthermore, if I am required to 
appear as a witness or to otherwise perform work related to any legal matter, the 
party responsible for my participation agrees to reimburse me at the rate of 
$400.00 per hour for time spent traveling, speaking with attorneys, reviewing and 
preparing documents, testifying, being in attendance, and any other case-related 
costs.

CONSULTATION
Dr. Kuzirian consults regularly with other professionals regarding her clients; 
however, each client's identity remains completely anonymous and confidentiality 
is fully maintained.

THE PROCESS OF THERAPY: BENEFITS AND RISKS
• Benefits

Participation in therapy can result in a number of benefits to you, including 
improving interpersonal relationships and resolution of the specific concerns that 
led you to seek therapy. Working toward these benefits, however, requires effort 
on your part. Psychotherapy requires your very active involvement, honesty, and 
openness in order to change your thoughts, feelings, and/or behavior. Dr. 
Kuzirian will ask for your feedback and views on your therapy, its progress, and 
other aspects of the therapy and will expect you to respond openly and honestly. 
Sometimes more than one approach can be helpful in dealing with a certain 
situation. 
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• Risks
During evaluation or therapy, remembering or talking about unpleasant events, 
feelings, or thoughts can result in you experiencing considerable discomfort or 
strong feelings of anger, sadness, worry, fear, etc., or experiencing anxiety, 
depression, insomnia, etc. Dr. Kuzirian may challenge some of your assumptions 
or perceptions or propose different ways of looking at, thinking about, or handling 
situations, which can cause you to feel very upset, angry, depressed, challenged, 
or disappointed. Attempting to resolve issues that brought you to therapy in the 
first place, such as personal or interpersonal relationships, may result in changes 
that were not originally intended. Psychotherapy may result in decisions about 
changing behaviors, employment, substance use, schooling, housing, or 
relationships. Sometimes a decision that is positive for one family member is 
viewed quite negatively by another family member. Change will sometimes be 
easy and swift, but more often it will be slow and even frustrating. There is no 
guarantee that psychotherapy will yield positive or intended results. 

During the course of therapy, Dr. Kuzirian is likely to draw on various 
psychological approaches according, in part, to the problem that is being treated 
and her assessment of what will best benefit you. These approaches include, but 
are not limited to, behavioral, cognitive-behavioral, cognitive, psychodynamic, 
existential, system/family, developmental (adult, child, family), humanistic or 
psycho-educational. Dr. Kuzirian provides neither custody evaluation 
recommendations nor medication or prescription recommendations nor 
legal advice, as these activities do not fall within her scope of practice.

TREATMENT PLANS 
Within a reasonable period of time after the initiation of treatment, Dr. Kuzirian 
will discuss with you her working understanding of the problem, treatment plan, 
therapeutic objectives, and her view of the possible outcomes of treatment. If you 
have any unanswered questions about any of the procedures used in the course 
of your therapy, their possible risks, Dr. Kuzirian's expertise in employing them, or 
about the treatment plan, please ask and you will be answered fully. You also 
have the right to ask about other treatments for your condition and their risks and 
benefits. 

TERMINATION 
As set forth above, after the first couple of meetings, Dr. Kuzirian will assess if 
she can be of benefit to you.  Dr. Kuzirian does not work with clients who, in her 
opinion, she cannot help.  In such a case, if appropriate, she will give you 
referrals that you can contact.  If at any point during psychotherapy Dr. Kuzirian 
either assesses that she is not effective in helping you reach the therapeutic 
goals or perceived you as non-compliant or non-responsive, and if you are 
available and/or it is possible and appropriate to do, she will discuss with you the 
termination of treatment and conduct pre-termination counseling.  In such a case, 
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if appropriate and/or necessary, she would give you a couple of referrals that 
may be of help to you.  If you request it and authorize it in writing, Dr. Kuzirian will 
talk to the psychotherapist of your choice in order to help with the transition.  If at 
any time you want another professional’s opinion or wish to consult with another 
therapist, Dr. Kuzirian will give you a couple of referrals that you may want to 
contact, and if she has your written consent, she will provide her or him with the 
essential information needed.  You have the right to terminate therapy and 
communication at any time.  If you choose to do so, upon your request and if 
appropriate and possible, Dr. Kuzirian will provide you with names of other 
qualified professionals whose services you might prefer.

Office Policies
TELEPHONE & EMERGENCY PROCEDURES
If you need to contact Dr. Kuzirian between sessions, please leave a message at 
707-418-8463 or 916-597-0292 and your call will be returned as soon as 
possible. Dr. Kuzirian checks her messages a few times during the daytime only, 
unless she is out of town. If an emergency situation arises, go to your 
nearest emergency room or dial 9-1-1.  If you need to talk to someone right 
away call Napa County Psychiatric Emergency Services 24 Hour Crisis Line 
(707) 253-4711.  Please do not use email for emergencies.  Dr. Kuzirian does 
not always check her email daily.

PAYMENT
• Individual and Consult Services: Clients are expected to pay the standard 

fee of $175.00 per 50 minute at the end of each session unless other 
arrangements have been made. 

• Evaluation/Testing Services: Half of the agreed upon price is due at the 
beginning of the testing process and the other half is due at the 
completion of testing and before the evaluation document will be received 
by the client. 

• Group Therapy Services: Clients are expected to pay for group therapy 
services at the beginning of the month for the entire month.  The standard 
fee for the Adolescent Skills Group is $800.00 per month.  There will be no 
reimbursement for missing the group.  At her convenience, Dr. Kuzirian 
will try to schedule an individual session with the client to go over the 
information missed in group.

Telephone conversations, site visits, writing and reading of reports, consultation 
with other professionals, release of information, reading records, longer sessions, 
travel time, etc. will be charged at the same rate of $175.00 per hour, unless 
indicated and agreed upon otherwise. 
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If requested Dr. Kuzirian will provide you with a copy of your receipt on a monthly 
basis, which you can then submit to your insurance company for reimbursement, 
if you so choose. You must be aware that submitting a mental health invoice for 
reimbursement carries a certain amount of risk. Not all issues/conditions, which 
are dealt with in psychotherapy, are reimbursed by insurance companies. It is 
your responsibility to verify the specifics of your coverage. 

Please notify Dr. Kuzirian if any problems arise during the course of therapy 
regarding your ability to make timely payments.  Dr. Kuzirian does not permit 
clients to carry balances.  If you are unable to pay at any time during treatment 
we will look at whether it is appropriate to pause therapy or develop another 
strategy.

A Credit Card Authorization Form is required to be filled out before the beginning 
of treatment.  If Dr. Kuzirian does not receive payment for services rendered or if 
there is a late cancellation (less than 48 hours of notice given) she will charge the 
credit card to collect due payment.

CANCELLATION
Since the scheduling of an appointment involves the reservation of time 
specifically for you, a minimum of 48 hours (2 days) notice is required for re-
scheduling or canceling an appointment. Unless we reach a different agreement, 
the full fee will be charged for sessions missed without such notification.

COMMUNICATION VIA TECHNOLOGY
In order to maintain clarity regarding our use of electronic modes of 
communication during your treatment, I have prepared the following policy. This 
is because the use of various types of electronic communications is common in 
our society, and many individuals believe this is the preferred method of 
communication with others, whether their relationships are social or professional. 
Many of these common modes of communication, however, put your privacy at 
risk and can be inconsistent with the law and with the standards of my 
profession. Consequently, this policy has been prepared to assure the security 
and confidentiality of your treatment and to assure that it is consistent with ethics 
and the law.
If you have any questions about this policy, please feel free to discuss this with 
me.

Email Communications
I use email communication and text messaging only with your permission and 
only for administrative purposes unless we have made another agreement. That 
means that email exchanges and text messages with my office should be limited 
to things like setting and changing appointments, billing matters and other related 
issues.  Please do not email me about clinical matters because email is not a 
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secure way to contact me. If you need to discuss a clinical matter with me, 
please feel free to call me so we can discuss it on the phone or wait so we can 
discuss it during your therapy session. The telephone or face-to-face context 
simply is much more secure as a mode of communication.

Text Messaging
Because text messaging is a very unsecure and impersonal mode of 
communication, I do not text message to nor do I respond to text messages from 
anyone in treatment with me.  So, please do not text message me unless we 
have made other arrangements.

Social Media
I do not communicate with, or contact, any of my clients through social media 
platforms like Twitter and Facebook.  In addition, if I discover that I have 
accidentally established an online relationship with you, I will cancel that 
relationship.  This is because these types of casual social contacts can create 
significant security risks for you.

Websites
I have a website that you are free to access. I use it for professional reasons to 
provide information to others about me and my practice. You are welcome to 
access and review the information that I have on my website and, if you have 
questions about it, we should discuss this during your therapy sessions.

Web Searches
I will not use web searches to gather information about you without your 
permission. I believe that this violates your privacy rights; however, I understand 
that you might choose to gather information about me in this way. In this day and 
age there is an incredible amount of information available about individuals on 
the internet, much of which may actually be known to that person and some of 
which may be inaccurate or unknown. If you encounter any information about me 
through web searches, or in any other fashion for that matter, please discuss this 
with me during our time together so that we can deal with it and its potential 
impact on your treatment. 

Recently it has become fashionable for clients to review their health care provider 
on various websites. Unfortunately, mental health professionals cannot respond 
to such comments and related errors because of confidentiality restrictions. If you 
encounter such reviews of me or any professional with whom you are working, 
please share it with me so we can discuss it and its potential impact on your 
therapy. Please do not rate my work with you while we are in treatment together 



      
Napa and Folsom Child Wellness                      Kirsten Kuzirian, PsyD PSY26368                                                  

on any of these websites. This is because it has a significant potential to damage 
our ability to work together.

PHONE OR EMAIL THERAPY
Consulting with clients exclusively over the phone or email rather than in person 
(face-to-face) in the therapist's office brings additional complexities and potential 
disadvantages to the therapeutic process. Treating clients exclusively via phone 
consultations or emails may put therapists at a disadvantage because they 
cannot detect nonverbal cues, may not be able to accurately diagnose, may not 
always be aware of the resources available locally, and may not be able to 
intervene as effectively as necessary in emergency situations. Acute crises and 
severe psychological disturbances, such as schizophrenia, dissociation, bipolar 
or some types of personality disorders may not be effectively handled exclusively 
via phone, email or other web based communications. Therefore, Dr. Kuzirian 
does not do therapy over the phone or email unless a special circumstance 
exists.  If you have information you want Dr. Kuzirian to have before your child’s 
next session use the client portal or confidential voicemail.  If you need to speak 
with Dr. Kuzirian, she will return your call within 48 hours and does not charge for 
discussions under 15 minutes FOR WEEKLY CLIENTS ONLY.  If you are calling 
frequently we will discuss scheduling more frequent sessions to make sure you 
are getting the appropriate level of care.

GROUP THERAPY
In group therapy, it is of utmost importance that all members maintain 
confidentiality and neither disclose the content of sessions nor the identity of 
fellow group members. It is highly recommended that any meaningful exchange 
outside the group also be discussed in the group. In group therapy, the other 
members of the group are not therapists. They are not regulated by the same 
ethics and laws that bind a psychologist. The limits of confidentiality and the 
reporting laws have been outlined earlier in this document. While the expectation 
is that all group members will maintain confidentiality regarding anything said in 
the group, you cannot be certain that they will. You are ultimately responsible for 
what you say and what you think, feel, or do with the feedback you receive in the 
group.

COMPLAINTS
Please bring your concerns and complaints into the therapy session so that we 
may discuss them.  I take them very seriously and will work hard to handle the 
situation with great care.  If you feel that I am not willing to listen or that I have 
acted unethically you may contact the Board of Behavioral Science Examiners, 
which oversees licensing, and they will review the services provided.

Board of Psychology
1625 N. Market St., Suite N-215
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